
                                                                                                                                                               

 

I N S I D E  T H I S    
 
 

E D I T I O N :  

Haying the Old Way 1, 5 

President’s Update 2 

Rededication of the 
Reynoldsville Cem-
etery  

2,7 

Special Event—
Fruits of the Back-
bone 

3 

Mail Box 4, 5 

Mystery Photos 6 

  

  

A publication of the Backbone Ridge History Group of  
Schuyler, Seneca, and Tompkins Counties 

         The Backbone 
  
 

 The Backbone 

B E C A U S E  H I S T O R Y  M A T T E R S  

I N S I D E  T H I S  
I S S U E :  

Logan Methodist 
Church 

1,3 
 
 
 

President’s  
Update 

 2 

  

Backbone Blizzards 
4-
11 

Photo Drop 12 

Event—Harmonic 
Balance 

13 

  

  

  

  

      September 2023 Edition 

Logan Methodist Church 
by Sandra Bradford 

 
The Logan Methodist Church was built in the fall of 1832 and closed its 
doors as a church in 1970.  After its closing and seeing vandalism, some of 
the community got together and formed an association to preserve and re-
store the building. 
 
In 1986 the association purchased the building and one acre of land that it 
stands on from the Central New York Conference of the United Methodist 
Church.  The Logan association agreed the building would be used for com-
munity events and activities.  
 
Many volunteers and hours have been put toward the restoration of the 
building since.  Donations and fund raisers have been important to its 
maintenance, recently the bell was removed from the tower and has been 
set in the yard for safety reasons. 
 

 
 
 

Continued on page 3            
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Greetings to all members and subscribers to the Backbone Ridge History Group newsletter! 
 
As the fall season is beginning and the golden rod and asters add color to our roadsides and the harvest season 
is well underway, we’d like to send a big thank you to all who continue to support us in our efforts to keep the 
history of the area of the land between Seneca and Cayuga Lakes and surrounding area alive. 
To that end we publish this newsletter and have brought several successful and well attended programs this 
year to the public at the Logan’s Landmark Community Center. We extend a big thank you to them for the use 
of their wonderful space for our presentations!  James Jensen of that group has been so helpful to us as has the 
Nelson B. Delavan Corporation for their grant that allowed us to do the programming. 
 
This year thus far we have had a program in June by Cynthia B. Neale in which she presented her book, an 
historical novel Catherine Queen of the Tumbling Waters, that so vividly describes much of the history sur-
rounding the time period in which Queen Catherine Montour lived and the time in which she was a led the 
peoples of the Iroquois tribe to safety at Fort Niagara Canada as the campaign by Sullivan to destroy their vil-
lages proceeded.  In July, attendees were entertained with music by Spudz‘n’Taggit, 
 a group that specializes in acoustic Celtic, Old Timey, Tin Pan Alley and Americana music.  In August, tran-
scribers Judy Butterfield and June Szabo with Keith Jensen, our GPS and digital expert told of the transcribing 
process of the original 1790 surveying work done in Hector, Ovid, and Ulysses for the military lots which 
were given to Revolutionary War soldiers in payment for their military service. This was a several years long 
project by a group of dedicated transcribers under the auspices of the Backbone Ridge History Group original-
ly conceived by Alan Buddle and Robert Kibbee, both of whom we have lost before the project could be com-
pleted.  The work is still underway for parts of Ulysses.  Plans are for all three of these areas to be available 
digitally for all those who are interested in knowing more about the military lots. A link has been provided on 
our website. 
 
A future program planned at the Logan’s Landmark on Saturday, October 21st at 2 PM will be a combination 
musical and a social gathering where we are inviting all of our members and other interested folks to come to 
interact and tell us what programming would be of most interest to you.  Harold Bush, our vice-president and 
harmonica expert will entertain us with the harmonica and educate us about the history of the harmonica. Re-
freshments will be provided. 
 
We also would like to announce that Kari Milliman Gauntt, who has done the setup for the newsletter for sev-
eral years from her home in Texas has returned to the area and recently become a trustee of the Backbone 
Ridge History Group.  Joann Neal of Watkins Glen has also become a new trustee. I would like  extend a big 
welcome to these folks and look forward with working with them.  We would love to have more new mem-
bers and trustees.  Also, we’d welcome other help, such as newsletter articles, and help with programs and etc.  
As we are having to put a new roof on the building in Lodi which houses our archives and where we hold our 
meetings and plan for future access to our files to the public, we’d also welcome donations to help us go for-
ward with getting the roof fixed and our front steps redone.  If you would like to help in any of these various 
endeavors, you may contact us by e-mail at backboneridgehg@gmail.com or you can call me at 910-988-
2268.  Our mailing address is: The Backbone Ridge History Group, P.O. Box 62, Trumansburg, NY 14886 to 
contact us by postal mail. 
 
Thanks to all for your support. 
 
Your president, Charlotte Dickens  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PRESIDENT’S UPDATE 
BY Charlotte Dickens 
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by Sandra Bradford 

(continued from page 1) 

  
 
 

 

 

In 2001 the Logan Methodist Church was 
officially designated to the National Reg-
ister of Historic Places.  Earlier this year 
the Town of Hector historian Sandra 
Bradford applied for a grant from the Wil-
liam G. Pomeroy Foundation for a Histori-
cal Marker.  Working with James Jensen, 
president of the Logan Landmark, “as it is 
now called”, the grant was submitted, ap-
proved, and the funds and marker were 
delivered to the Town of Hector and has 
been installed by the town on the premis-
es. 

We are grateful to William G. Pomeroy, 
who after learning that New York State 
had stopped funding for historic markers, 
leaving communities to raise their own 
funds established the Pomeroy Founda-
tion in 2005, because of his love and pas-
sion for history.  One of the main initia-
tives was to help people celebrate their 
communities' history by offering grants for 
historic markers and plaques nationwide.   

The dedication took place this year, to 
help educate the public, encourage pride 
of place and community and promote historic tourism. They dedicated the marker for the Historic 
Logan Methodist Church, a building that is more than a simple wooden structure, but a building that 
will serve our community for many years to come.  
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Backbone Blizzards 
by June Szabo 

Much has changed on the Hector Backbone and if you ask a farmer it is likely they will tell you that 
includes the weather. When I was a child snow constructions populated our yard for most of the win-
ter and I don’t ever remember waiting for enough snow to get out my sled. In the past the local pa-
pers were full of stories about snow storms and though they still make the news, we do not have the 
same weather we had 30 years ago.  
 
One of the earliest and worst blizzards I found reported in the local papers happened in 1888. 
These stories appeared in the Farmer Review on February 4, 1888.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

.  

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
The two stories below are from the Seneca Falls Reveille, they describe how the 1888 storm dis-
rupted the various modes of transportation in the Finger Lakes region. The stage coach routes were 
blocked between Cayutaville, Ithaca, and Mecklenburg and there was no communication or travel 
from the 26th of January until the 30th. Things were much worse farther north, “it required a snow 
plow pushed by four engines, aided by half a hundred men with snow shovels, to get through the 
banks” between Seneca Falls and Waterloo. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                          (continued on page 5) 
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The Geneva Courier reports that on Thursday the 26th of 
January the W. B. Dunning, a steamer, left Geneva and 
headed south on Seneca Lake. It stopped in Dresden to let 
off some passengers who returned to Geneva by rail be-
cause the passage was such a rough one. The steamer 
finally arrived in Watkins but could not return because of 
the wind and ice. It finally left Watkins Glen on Sunday but 
upon arriving in Geneva on Monday, the steamer was una-
ble to get into the harbor. “After much hard work a landing 
was effected at the extreme east end of the dock.” 
 
 
After the 1888 blizzard every year for the next decade had 
notable winter storms. Here is a recollection of the worst 
weather from the Watkins Glen Express, published on Feb-
ruary 16, 1899.      
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

                 
          

(continued on page 6)             

Backbone Blizzards 
By June Szabo 

(continued from page 4) 
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In the 20th century the newspapers are full of snowstorm stories year after year, and some of my 
neighbors recall the biggest ones. Oiva Vesa remembers being snowed in on the backbone for 
weeks in 1945. When school re-opened after the storm, Vesa Road did not. Oiva walked on top of 
the snow drifts, about a half mile to the corner of Vesa and Searsburg to catch the school bus. The 
family survived on chicken, eggs, milk from a few cows, and canned goods from their garden, but 
after three weeks of being stranded, supplies on the farm were getting low. Oiva’s mother was preg-
nant and getting close to her due date in March. 
 
 Before the storm Oiva’s father, John Vesa, left his car on the corner of Searsburg and Vesa Roads. 
John hiked to the corner, dug out his car, and drove to Watkins Glen to find help. When the feed for 
their chickens arrived the road was still not plowed. They loaded the feed onto a sled attached to a 
tractor, and drove it through the fields to the barn. 
 
Oiva has saved a newspaper article that described his family’s situation for those three weeks in 
February 1945.  

                      
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
        
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Articles about the same storm from the Interlaken Review – Friday, February 16, 1945 
 
 

 
(continued on page 7) 
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by June Szabo 

(continued from page 5) 
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by June Szabo 

(continued from page 6) 
 
An article in the Interlaken Review about the storm in 1945 describes the cost to taxpayers for snow 
removal. Something we still talk about today.                                     
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Continued on page 8 
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Tim Grove remembers a winter storm that happened in 1958. His father, Clayton (Bunk) Grove, 
worked for the Town of Hector highway department. There was so much snow in February of 1958 
Clayton had to use a bulldozer with a V plow on the front and wings attached to the sides to break 
through the accumulated snow drifts. It took days to plow all the roads and the schools were closed 
intermittently for two weeks. Every time Clayton went out he worried he would hit a buried car. He 
slept at the town barn until all of the roads were clear. It was more than a week before Clayton 
made it home.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

(continued on page 9) 

Backbone Blizzards 
By June Szabo 

(continued from page 7) 

David Clayton Grove on a snow drift Clay and Tim Grove with the family 
car, a Nash 

Clayton (Bunk) Grove with his bulldozer 
plow 1958 

Clayton (Bunk) Grove and bulldozer plow 
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By June Szabo 

(continued from page 8) 

Much of the surrounding area 
was buried by that storm and the 
following article explains the pre-
dicament farmers, highway de-
partments, the post office, and a 
doctor found themselves having 
to overcome. 
 
In 1961 and 1966, many families 
living on the Hector Backbone 
found themselves snowed in. The 
1961 storm was a category 4 
(crippling), 1966 a category 3 
(major). The Havens family lived 
in Mecklenburg and Sandra Brad-
ford shares her memory of one 
particular storm that happened 
when she was a child between 7 
and 9 years old.  
 
 Sandy said, “I remember when I 
got up that morning and dressed 
there was a strange quietness all 
around and school was closed. 
My sister and I were excited 
about staying home and playing 
in the snow instead of going to 
school. [Ha Ha] We soon found 
out we couldn’t have made it to 
the bus anyway and playing out-
side was out of the question. We 
watched as my Dad got ready to 
go out and shovel, and when he 
opened the front door we all got a 
big surprise. All we saw was a 
wall of solid snow! Mind you my 
Dad was 6 ft. 2in. and the snow 
was way over his head and the 
door. It was too far and too much 
snow to shovel from the back of 
the house to the front, so my Dad 
went upstairs. My sister and I 
watched as Dad stepped out the 
window and tested his weight to 
make sure he didn’t sink into the 
snow, then he began the arduous work of shoveling, and shoveling. The shoveling went on and off 
as he took well needed breaks to have meals and rest up. When the shoveling was finally done 
there was a tunnel from the front door to the road, way over our heads. When school reopened I re-
member waiting at the end of the driveway, not being able to see in either direction, but listening for 
the bus to come up the hill. Walking through that tunnel was awesome, but I’ll never forget the im-
mense quietness all around along with the snow blanketing everything.”  (cont’d on page 10) 
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By June Szabo 

(continued from page 9) 

The blizzard of 1966 was referred to as “the storm of the century”. That winter storm devastated al-
most half of the United States with tornadoes, flooding, hail, rain, and snow. It was a combination of 
a nor’easter and lake effect snow. New York declared a state of emergency as snow fell at a rate of 
3 – 4 inches per hour.  
 
Temperatures were recorded at -26 F in Syracuse, and within the first few days at least 142 people 
died – 31 froze to death and 46 died in fires that started as a result of people trying to heat their 
homes. Others died from heart attacks brought on by shoveling, or pushing cars out of the snow. 
Some perished in traffic accidents that happened on slick roads. When it was over the death total 
had risen to 201.  
 
In March of 1993, Tim Grove 
remembers a storm creating a 
drift that grew to the top of a 
smoke house in his barnyard, 
about 20 feet high and 50 feet 
long. The wind was howling and 
it was so cold Tim had to herd 
all of his cows into the lower lev-
el of his barn. The storm hap-
pened during calving season 
and 50 cows, some with new 
calves, were squeezed into the 
space. If they had been left out in the storm some of the cows would have perished and the calves 
would not have survived. Tim visited the barn in the middle of the night to check on his herd. To 
keep from being trampled the babies were standing underneath their mother’s bellies and all of the 
cows managed to stay calm. When he returned to his home the thermometer read 5 below zero. 
 
The 1993 blizzard was also referred to as “the storm of the century”. It was another nor’easter that 
blew up from the Gulf of Mexico. Winds were sustained at 35 mph or gusting higher. This created 
white-out conditions, the NYS Thruway and other major roads were closed, secondary roads were 
impassable. New York and six New England States declared disaster emergencies during the 
storm. Some places experienced thunder snow that fell 2 – 4 inches per hour. The amount of snow 
it dropped in the Finger Lakes varied from 26 – 30 inches, Syracuse got 43. Across the eastern part 
of the country 3 million people lost power and 6 billion dollars’ worth of damage was done. In New 
York State 23 people died.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

(Continued on page 11) 
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By June Szabo 

(continued from page 10) 

The last blizzard I remember on the Hector Backbone was in February of 2010, a category 3. More 
than 30 inches of snow fell in upstate New York. We waited two days for our road to be plowed by 
the Town of Hector. A neighbor cleared a small path through the drifts with his tractor, so most of 
the neighbors could escape if necessary. But it doesn’t snow like that anymore and even that storm 
can’t compare to the blizzards we experienced years ago. With better equipment roads are cleared 
much faster and with advances in weather forecasting people are better prepared. This year we on-
ly managed one snowperson in our yard, and I only had to avoid the drifts on Searsburg Road three 
times. This last article from the Watkins Express, mentions how the uplands are always a different 
world in the winter than the lowlands along the lake. I imagine that will never change. 
 
Watkins Express December 8, 1898 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

After a snowstorm in the National Forest 
February 2023, not much snow but beautiful! 
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The Backbone 

 
 
 

Photos Drop 
from our  

Events 2023 

Cynthia G. Neale’s presentation at Logan’s Landmark 

Howard Bush and his harmonica at 
Logan’s Landmark 

Spudz’n’Taggit at Logan’s Landmark 

Military Lot Presentation at Logan’s 
Landmark.  Judy Wickham Butterfield, 

Keith Jenkins, and June Szabo 

Left, our display at the Trumansburg Fair 
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